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A      
nyone who meets Cyril Goodyear is 
surprised when they learn that this vibrant 
man is 93 years old. An outspoken and 
energetic outdoorsman, he has dedicated    	
the majority of his life to supporting the 

people of Newfoundland and Labrador. A natural 
storyteller and the author of several books, Mr. 
Goodyear shares a lifetime of memories, coloured with 
his wicked sense of humor.
  
“Lou Stuckless lives in Grand Falls. He was the last one 
to join the Ranger Force,” says Mr. Goodyear. “There 
are only two of us left, so if he passes on, I will be the 
lone Ranger!” 

In his joke, Mr. Goodyear is referring to the Newfound-
land Ranger Force, a sometimes forgotten part of N.L. 
history.

The Newfoundland Ranger Force was created in 1935, 
intended to bolster the Newfoundland Constabulary in 
the policing of rural communities and outports. More 
than just police officers, the Rangers acted as a link 
between the people and the Government of New-
foundland and Labrador. There would generally be one 
Ranger per detachment who took care of everything 
from law enforcement to issuing government docu-
ments, along with responding to medical emergencies 
and sometimes even delivering babies. 

Cyril Goodyear, former Newfoundland Ranger



Criteria for joining the Force was strict and once accepted, 
the new recruits completed three months of military-style 
training before entering a five-year contract, subject to 
renewal.

Mr. Goodyear served as a Ranger in Battle Harbour, Labra-
dor, for the last five years of the Force’s existence. Though 
he went on to serve as a RCMP officer, Chief Provincial 
Court Judge, Deputy Attorney General, Deputy Minister of 
Northern Affairs and Mayor of Deer Lake, it was his time as 
a Ranger that had the deepest impact on his life.

“I worked in different positions for over 45 years, and the 
best group of people I have ever worked with were the 
Rangers,” said Mr. Goodyear. “I learned more in that short 
period of time than you could learn almost anywhere. That 
particular role was the one that had the greatest influence 
on my life.”

The Newfoundland 
Ranger Force was 
disbanded in 1950 as 
a cost-saving measure 
following Confedera-
tion. Even after their 
dismissal, the Rangers 
continued their ser-
vice, this time by sup-
porting the education 
of the next generation 
of Newfoundlanders 
and Labradorians.

“We set up a N.L. 
Ranger Force Association with the ex-Rangers and one of 
the things we did was set up the NL Ranger Force Scholar-
ship Fund,” said Mr. Goodyear. “I’ve written a number of 
books and have also arranged for the royalties to go into 
that fund, and I’ve provided for a $50,000 amount in my 
will, to go to Memorial University. This is all part of what the 
Rangers did. They were the motivators for me, the older 
guys on the force.”

Now awarded at a minimum amount of $1,000, the scholar-
ship has been supporting students at Memorial since 1993. 
To be eligible, all candidates must be residents of New-
foundland and Labrador entering their first year of studies 
at Memorial. Over a remarkable period of 25 years, the N.L. 
Ranger Force Scholarship has made a difference in the lives 
of 53 students.

Rangers Norman Crane and Ches Parsons, in particular, 
were instrumental in establishing the scholarship. Daphne 
Crane, Senior Instructional Designer with the Centre for In-
novation in Teaching and Learning at Memorial University, is 
the daughter of Ranger Crane. She remembers how impor-
tant the scholarship was to her father and the Rangers.

“The members of the Ranger Force Association wanted to 
offer an entry scholarship at Memorial and they worked hard 
at fundraising,” said Ms. Crane. “Very often they donated 
money out of their own pockets. It was important to these 
aging men to keep the memory of the Ranger Force alive.”

Nathan Hollett is a second year mechanical engineering 
student at Memorial University, and he received the New-
foundland Ranger Force Scholarship in 2016. He credits the 
support as critical in giving him the flexibility to participate 
with student teams such as Eastern Edge Robotics and Para-
digm Hyperloop.

“I’m proud to be associated with the N.L. Ranger Force 
through my recognition,” said Mr. Hollett. “Receiving sup-
port like this allows me to excel in my program by giving 
me the freedom to focus on developing skills and being 
involved with student groups. By giving to MUN, you’re 
contributing to so much more than a university. Your contri-
bution supports a community of people with the potential 
to do great things.”

Through students like Mr. Hollett, the scholarship is a liv-
ing memorial, not unlike the university itself. The legacy 
of those brave young men who dedicated themselves to 
the service and protection of Newfoundland and Labrador 
continues. 

It’s a legacy set by men like Cyril Goodyear, a true humani-
tarian who has given just about everything he has to this 
province.

“In the Ranger Force, we had to keep an official daily di-
ary. I kept a personal diary, as well. They became one of 
my books, a memoir called Sometimes I Forget,” said Mr. 
Goodyear. “I put all of my original diaries and photos in a 
museum in Deer Lake, for the community. So I have very 
little of anything left, except the memories.” 
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Staying the
course

L
t.-Cmdr. Anthony Green 
Ayre dedicated his life to 
land, sea and business 
in Newfoundland and  
Labrador.

At Memorial University, he is best 
known for his generosity and dedi-
cation to education.

Born in St. John’s in 1916, he 
started his career in Newfoundland 
and Labrador, operating a dairy 
farm in 1937 until the beginning 
of the Second World War when he 
joined the Royal Canadian Navy. 
He served on both Canadian coasts 
and, at the end of the war, held the 
rank of lieutenant-commander. 

After the war, Lt.-Cmdr. Ayre 
remained involved with the Navy, 
taking on roles that included com-
manding officer of the Memorial 
University of Newfoundland Naval 
Training Division, chief of naval staff 
in Newfoundland and Labrador, 
and finally as area officer of the 
Newfoundland and Labrador sea 
cadets.

Lt.-Cmdr. Ayre also served as direc-
tor of the John Howard Society, as 
a member of the Newfoundland 
Labour Relations Board, and as 
chairman of the Public Libraries 
Board. In 1976 he was awarded the 
Order of the British Empire for ser-
vices to British commercial interests 
in Newfoundland and Labrador.

Frank Fowler is a retired lawyer 
with Benson Buffett PLC Inc. who 
is also the executor of Lt.-Cmdr. 
Ayre’s estate and a longtime friend. 
He first met “Tony” after joining 
the Crow’s Nest Officers’ Club in 
the early 1970s.

“He promoted the sea cadet move-
ment and was a lifelong and active 
member of the Canadian Legion,” 
Mr. Fowler said. “In later years, 
I became Tony’s lawyer and can 
safely say I never heard him say a 
bad word about anyone. Indeed, 
he was kind and generous to every-
one he encountered.”

His love of the sea and experience 
in naval training led naturally to an 
interest in the Fisheries and Marine 
Institute of Memorial University, 
where he left an estate gift after 
his death in 2010. The Lieutenant 
Commander (Retired) Anthony 
Green Ayre Bursary is awarded 
annually to full-time students, with 
priority given to those registered 
in the bachelor of maritime stud-
ies program or the bridge watch 
technical certificate. 

Brandon Small is a recent gradu-
ate from the Marine Institute who 
received the Ayre Bursary in 2017. 
The Clarke’s Beach native was a 
perfect candidate for this bursary, 
not only for his technical qualifica-
tions, but also because he shares 
Lt.-Cmdr. Ayre’s interests and 
strong work ethic. Mr. Small, like 
Lt.-Cmdr. Ayre, was also involved in 
the Royal Canadian Sea Cadets. 

At the 39th annual ceremonial 
review in 2017, Mr. Small, the top-
ranking member of the corps, 
earned officers’ choice and cadet 
choice – two of the highest awards 
presented at the review.

Today, Mr. Small is working as 
a deckhand with the Canadian 
Coast Guard, primarily stationed in 
the Atlantic region. He was hired 
shortly after graduation due to his 
success in the program, and he 
noted the importance of the help 
provided by the Ayre Bursary. 

“I think it’s important to give to 
Memorial because it gives individu-
als a step forward in their career,” 
said Mr. Small. “The Ayre Bursary 
helped me with the costs of my 
program and showed me that hard 
work and dedication really pay off. 
I believe that giving in this way 
makes such a positive impact on 
the next generation.”
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Thank you for taking the time to read the third 
issue of Memorial Legacies. In this edition 
we have shared details of the lives of two 
dedicated servicemen, former N.L. Ranger 
Cyril Goodyear and Lt.-Cmdr. Anthony Green 

Ayre who served with the Royal Canadian Navy. It is no 
surprise that both men continue to serve their province 
through planned gifts for the students of Memorial 
University. 

The featured donors in this newsletter made a big 
impact in the lives of Nathan Hollett and Brandon 
Small. All gifts, regardless of size, make a difference to 
students at Memorial, and not all gifts come in the form 
of a cheque.

Did you know that one of the most tax-advantageous 
ways to make a gift to Memorial is through a donation 
in-kind of appreciated securities, such as stocks, bonds 
and non-registered mutual funds? By donating shares 
directly (vs. selling and donating the proceeds) you 
are exempt from paying tax on the capital gain, plus 

you will receive a charitable tax donation receipt for 
the value of the shares when they are received by the 
university. This can be done during a person’s lifetime 
or through their estate.

We are sincerely grateful for all legacy gifts to Memorial 
University. If you have made Memorial a beneficiary of 
your estate and would like to let us know about your 
gift, please contact us. Plans are being made for our 
next annual Legacy Appreciation event and we would 
love to see you there. At this event we thank our donors 
for their commitment to Memorial and hear from a 
student who has benefitted from a planned gift.

I hope you enjoyed reading 
our legacy stories. If you would 
prefer to receive our newsletter 
electronically, or if you would like to 
unsubscribe, please let us know.

Sincerely,

Legacy gifts come in different forms, such as gifts made through a bequest, proceeds of a life 
insurance, retirement plan assets or a charitable trust. Wise estate planning can reduce taxes 
payable and maximize the impact of your estate, allowing you to help your heirs and fulfill your 
charitable wishes.
 
If you would like to learn more about how you can leave a legacy at Memorial, please complete 
the enclosed reply card, visit www.mun.ca/legacy or contact:

Ms. Catherine Barrett (B.Comm.’92), Development Officer, Planned Giving           

Memorial University           	 (709) 864-2157
Office of Development 	 1-877-700-4081 toll-free                    
PO Box 4200 STN C 		  legacy@mun.ca                                                           
St. John’s, NL A1C 5S7           
 
Please know that we respect the privacy of our donors at Memorial University. We treat all 
discussions with the strictest confidence and they entail no obligation. You may also ask your 
lawyer or estate planner to make inquiries on your behalf.
 
The gift, estate and financial planning information included in this publication is not a 
comprehensive review of the topics. Please seek professional legal and financial advice when 
planning a charitable legacy gift.

Memorial University Charitable Registration No. 10769 0273 RR001
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Making a difference

The gift of a lifetime


